

Spa tourism statistics in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia

Jelena Radović Stojanović^{1*}, Dragana Gnjatović²

¹ University of Criminal Investigation and Police Studies, Belgrade, Serbia

² University Business Academy Novi Sad, Faculty of Social Sciences, Belgrade, Serbia

Abstract: The paper presents statistical data on spa tourism in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia in the period from 1926 to 1940. The sources of data for the research were the Statistical Yearbooks of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia. The paper aims to show how spa tourism statistics and tourism statistics in general developed in the years between the two world wars. Furthermore, the paper aims to provide a picture of the level of development of spas and spa tourism in the Kingdom through the presented data. Illustrative data on hotel capacities for some of the most famous spas in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia are presented. A combination of historical and statistical methods was used to analyze statistical data on spa tourism and the financial effects of tourism. The existing data made it possible to calculate the share of revenues from spa tourism in both the total revenues from tourism and the national income of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia.

Keywords: spa tourism, spas, mineral waters, tourism statistics, Kingdom of Yugoslavia

JEL classification: Z31, Z32

Statistika banjskog turizma u Kraljevini Jugoslaviji

Sažetak: U radu su prikazani statistički podaci o banjskom turizmu u Kraljevini Jugoslaviji za period 1926-1940. godina. Izvori podataka za rad bili su statistički godišnjaci Kraljevine Jugoslavije. Cilj rada je da prikaže kako se razvijala statistika banjskog turizma i statistika turizma uopšte u godinama između dva svetska rata. Još jedan cilj je da se kroz prikazane podatke pruži slika o nivou razvijenosti banja i banjskog turizma u Kraljevini. Prikazani su ilustrativni podaci o hotelskim kapacitetima za neke od najpoznatijih banja u Kraljevini Jugoslaviji. Kombinacijom istorijskog i statističkog metoda analizirani su statistički podaci o banjskom turizmu i finansijski efekti turizma. Postojeći podaci omogućili su izračunavanje udela prinosa od banjskog turizma u ukupnim prinosima turizma i u nacionalnom dohotku Kraljevine Jugoslavije.

Ključne reči: banjski turizam, banje, lekovite vode, statistika turizma, Kraljevina Jugoslavija

JEL klasifikacija: Z31, Z32

* jelena.rs@kpu.edu.rs



1. Introduction

The beginnings of the rich and colorful history of spas and spa tourism in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia date back to the time of the ancient Romans, who were the first in this area to use mineral waters for healing purposes. In more recent past, in the 19th century, especially in Serbia, these beginnings were associated with the organized and systematic testing of mineral waters. In 1835, at the invitation of Prince Miloš Obrenović, the German geologist Baron Sigmund August von Herder performed the first tests of chemical composition of mineral waters from 16 places in Serbia (Ljušić, 2008, p. 72). Several more decades passed from then until the appearance of organized spa tourism. At the end of the 19th century, spa baths were arranged and the first hotels were opened. By the beginning of the First World War, all today known forms of tourism developed - going to the sea, hiking, excursion tourism and going to spas, and the most famous tourist places in the future Kingdom of Yugoslavia were Dubrovnik, Opatija and Vrnjačka Banja.

In Serbia, the establishment of the Society of Healing Mineral Hot Water in Vrnjci in 1868, the construction of roads and railways were important for the beginning of organized spa tourism (Lazić, 2015). The very next year, in 1869, the first data on tourism were recorded in Vrnjačka Banja. Thus, it was noted that Vrnjačka Banja was visited by 583 visitors who stayed there for a total of 16,140 days. Official statistical data on visits to this spa resort have been recorded since 1898. Until then, the records had been collected by district and county doctors who administered the resort (Ruđinčanin & Topalović, 2008). These were the beginnings of organized data collection on spas, until the State took over this activity. The first Law on Spas, Mineral and Hot Waters was passed in Serbia in 1914 (Krejić et al., 2017). With this law, all spas were nationalized: "...all mineral and hot waters are state property..." (Law on Spas, Mineral and Hot Waters, 1914). Until then, some of them were also privately owned (Marković, 1980). The first Law on Spas stipulated that the State would supervise and improve the work of spas. However, this had to wait until the end of the First World War.

Organized tourist activity in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia continued to develop after the end of the First World War. A congress was held in Zagreb on December 30, 1920, at which the Association of Baths, Spas, Climate Places, Mineral Springs and Sanatoriums in the Kingdom of Serbs, Croats and Slovenes was founded and a proposal was given for the establishment of the Department for Foreign Visitors at the Ministry of Trade and Industry (Lazić, 2015). At this Congress, a proposal was also made for the establishment of a special company that would have travel offices in all important places in the Kingdom. Thus, in 1923, the first travel agency in today's sense of the word was founded under the name "Putnik", as a joint stock company for passenger and tourist traffic in the Kingdom of Serbs, Croats and Slovenes (Krejić & Milićević, 2018). Among the branches of this company, the first one was opened in Vrnjačka Banja in 1927 (Krajčević, 1998). The establishment of this travel agency gave an additional impetus to the growth of tourist visits.

During the 1920s, organized visits of not only domestic but also foreign tourists began. The first official, although incomplete statistical data show that in 1924, Yugoslav resorts, spas, climatic places and cities were visited by 120,000 foreign tourists, of which an income of between 300-400 million dinars was recorded (Yearbook of the Kingdom of Serbs, Croats and Slovenes 1926., p. 434). In those first years after the end of the First World War, the number of visitors to certain tourist destinations and spas as well as the most important data on thermal waters in the Kingdom were recorded. Shortly afterwards, the organized collection of data on spa tourism and tourism in general began. Starting from 1929, those data were regularly published in the Statistical Yearbook. The categorization of spas and their division into three categories was undertaken in 1924. Thus, for example, Vrnjačka

Banja, Rogaška Slatina and Banja Lipik were ranked in the first category of spas (Rudinčanin & Topalović, 2008).

The number of visitors in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia grew from year to year. In 1932 and 1933, during the Great Depression, there was a stagnation. Then, after the end of the crisis, a rapid recovery of tourism occurred. The largest number of tourists was recorded in 1935, when 767,000 domestic tourists were registered in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia who stayed in coastal places, spas and at the mountains (Krejić & Milićević, 2018). That year, 45 spas were listed in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia (Niketić, 1935). In the following years, the total number of visitors was close to 700,000 per year where almost one fourth visited the spas. In 1938, for example, 160,295 persons visited spas (Statistical Yearbook 1938-1939, pp. 324–326) and 1939, their number amounted to 139,849 (Statistical Yearbook 1940, pp. 306–308). In more detail, data on tourist visits, as well as other statistical data on spas for the period from 1926 to 1940, are presented here in the paper.

2. Statistics on spa tourism

The first official statistical data on spas and spa tourism in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia were published in 1926, in the Statistical Yearbook of the Kingdom of Serbs, Croats and Slovenes. This was the first Statistical Yearbook published after the end of the First World War. Spa tourism has been extensively explained within the chapter *Public Health in Yugoslavia*, in the section entitled *Mineral waters, muds, sea baths and climate places*. Although in this Yearbook there were no detailed data on spas and their hotel capacities, as would be the case with the Yearbooks that followed, in the aforementioned section there is a large amount of data that provide insight into the level of development of spa tourism. Thus, it has been stated that the Standing Spa Committee at the Ministry of Public Health counted 300 mineral springs on the territory of the Kingdom, and that a number of these springs had been very well arranged and attracted a large visitor audience. It has been also noted that the most visited spa was Vrnjačka Banja in Serbia with 23,000 visitors, then Topusko in Croatia with over 7,000 visitors. Those two spas were followed by Rogaška Slatina and Rimske Toplice in Slovenia, Banja Iliđa near Sarajevo in Bosnia and Banja Koviljača in Serbia, with more than 5,000 visitors each. According to this source, among rather visited spas in Serbia were also Vranjska banja with 3,000 visitors and Ribarska banja, Sokobanja and Jošanička banja with 2,000 visitors each, as well as Krapinske Toplice in Croatia with 2,000 visitors. Then, the characteristics of water, chemical composition and temperature of well-known waters were described, as well as the treatments in which healing water was used (Yearbook of the Kingdom of Serbs, Croats and Slovenes 1926., pp. 375–384).

The official data on spas and spa tourism began to be published regularly starting with the Statistical Yearbook for 1929, which was the first Yearbook published after the one from 1926. In the Yearbook for 1929, within the chapter on *Health Conditions* there is a section entitled *Healing waters, climate and tourist places* which was dedicated to spa tourism. In this section, there is a table under the same name, in which it was noted that there were 288 healing waters on the territory of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia, of which 46 spas were of the first and second category (Figure 1). Since from 1929, the territory of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia was divided administratively in nine regions (banovina), with capital city each: Dravska (Ljubljana), Savska (Zagreb) Vrbaska (Banja Luka), Primorska (Split), Drinska (Sarajevo), Zetska (Cetinje), Dunavska (Novi Sad), Moravska (Niš) and Vardarska (Skoplje), statistical division of healing waters was made according to their regional location. Thus, the largest number of healing waters was located on the territory of Drinska Banovina (66), then on the territory of Moravska Banovina (62), followed by Vardarska Banovina (37) and Dunavska Banovina (29) (Statistical Yearbook 1929, p. 413).

Figure 1: Healing waters, climate and tourist places in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia in 1929

c LEKOVITE VODE, KLIMATSKA I TURISTIČKA MESTA
c EAUX MÉDICINALES, STATIONS CLIMATIQUES ET CENTRES DE TOURISME
10 Opšti pregled — 10 Aperçu général

Banovina — Banovine	Lekovite vode Eaux médicinales			Klimatska i turistička mesta Stations climatiques et centres de tourisme			Ukupno Total
	banje I i II reda — villes d'eaux de I et II rang	ostale autres	svoga total	primorska du littoral	ostala autres	svoga total	
Dravska	10	6	16	—	100	100	116
Drinska	5	61	66	—	21	21	87
Dunavska	7	22	29	—	27	27	56
Moravska	7	55	62	—	19	19	81
Primorska	1	2	3	38	23	61	64
Savska	5	15	20	24	48	72	92
Vardarska	6	31	37	—	39	39	76
Vrbaska	3	26	29	—	16	16	45
Zetska	2	24	26	48	23	71	97
Ukupno — Total	46	242	288	110	316	426	714

Source: [Statistical Yearbook 1929](#)

In a separate table called *Spas*, significant spas located in particular regions are listed, the rank of the spa (I or II category) is recorded, the chemical composition of water for each spa is described as well as diseases treated in each spa ([Statistical Yearbook 1929, pp. 414–419](#)). Finally, a table entitled *Other mineral and healing waters* by regions is given, which lists all healing and mineral waters in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia ([Statistical Yearbook 1929, p. 420](#)). Data on spas could be also found in the chapter of this Yearbook called *Hotel Industry*. In this chapter, in the table entitled *Hotel industry in 1929 by banovinas and capitals of the banovinas*, the hotel capacities of the most important tourist places, number of hotels, their equipment, their distance from a railway or steamship station and many other data were presented. Among these data, information on individual spas was shown. From year to year, the number of tourist and spa places for which data on hotel capacities were published was increasing.

The data on spas and healing waters were presented in this way until the Statistical Yearbook for 1934 and 1935 (one joint Yearbook for these two years was published), in which there was a change in the way of presenting them. In this Yearbook, data on spas were presented within the chapter *Tourism*, instead of, as before, in the chapter dedicated to health conditions. There, within the table called *Visitors - Tourists* only data on the number and citizenship of visitors for all tourist places in the Kingdom were presented, among which were the data for spas. Healing water data were not published in this Yearbook and were not published at all afterwards. In the Statistical Yearbook for 1934 and 1935, the data on spas could only be found in the table called *Climate, spa and tourist places in 1935*, in which the number of tourist places in the Kingdom by their types was recorded (Figure 2). The table states that there were a total of 65 spas in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia in 1935 ([Statistical Yearbook 1934–1935, p. 245](#)).

Figure 2: Climate, spa and tourist places in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia in 1935

5 Климатска, бањска и туристичка места у 1935 години
 5 Liste de stations climatiques, de villes d'eaux et de centres de tourisme en 1935

Бановина Banovine	Број места у бановини — Nombre de lieux par banovines				
	алпинска и субалпинска alpines et subalpines	бањска (купалишта) villes d'eaux (bains)	туристичка centres de tourisme	приморска littoraux	свега total
Dravska	19	11	74	—	104
Drinska	4	9	15	—	28
Dunavska	4	9	26	—	39
Moravska	1	8	20	—	29
Primorska	3	—	18	22	43
Savska	12	9	29	16	66
Vardarska	3	9	28	—	40
Vrbaska	—	7	14	—	21
Zetska	—	3	33	22	58
Beograd	—	—	2	—	2
Укупно — Total . . .	46	65	259	60	430

Source: [Statistical Yearbook 1934-1935](#)

In the Yearbook for 1936, data on tourism and spas were presented in the same way as in the Yearbook for 1934 and 1935. The tables called *Overview of tourism by years*, *Climate, spas and tourist places*, *Revenue from tourism* and *Visitors-Tourists* have been presented. New in this Yearbook are two tables dedicated to mountaineering: *Members of the union of mountaineering associations* and *Centers of the mountaineering associations*, while there were no more detailed data on spa tourism ([Statistical Yearbook 1936](#), pp. 287–295).

In the Yearbook for 1937, the way of statistical coverage of tourism changed again. The table *Climate, spa and tourist places*, in which the number and type of tourist places were previously recorded, in this Yearbook has not been presented. What has been presented in the table entitled *Visitors - Tourists in 1937* was an overview of visits to tourist places by banovinas in the Kingdom (number of visitors and their citizenship) ([Statistical Yearbook 1937](#), pp. 238–241). As in previous Yearbooks, data on tourist visits for all known spas have been presented among other data in this table. In the Yearbook for 1938. and 1939 (joint edition for both years) and the Yearbook for 1940, a table has been published entitled *Tourist traffic by banovinas*, in which all tourist places have been divided into tourist places in a narrower sense, tourist places of climatic-mountain character, tourist places of climatic-coastal character and tourist places of spa character and for all these tourist places the number and citizenship of visitors was shown (Figure 3). Then, in the table entitled *Visitors - Tourists by places*, the tourist visits to all important tourist places and the citizenship of the visitors have been shown. There were no other data on spa places, such as data on mineral waters or hotel capacities of spa places in these Yearbooks.

Figure 3: Part of the table entitled *Tourist traffic by banovinas in 1938, Kingdom of Yugoslavia*

3 Туристички промет по бановинама у 1938 —

Бановина Banovine	Врста туристичких места Genre des lieux touristiques	Држављанство туриста —								
		Југославија Yougoslavie	Аустраја Autriche	Белгија Belgique	Бугарска Bulgarie	Чехословачка Tchécoslovaquie	Данска Danemark	Енглеска Angleterre	Француска France	
Дравска	Туристичка места у ужем смислу — Lieux touristiques dans un sens plus étroit б	83.544	3.225	101	491	3.675	96	662	838	1
	Туристичка места климатско-планинског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère climat-alpin б	193.969	12.869	147	915	8.548	127	1.012	1.747	2
	Туристичка места бањског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère balnéaire б	35.600	398	77	109	1.600	32	1.264	354	3
	Укупно — Total б	359.820	3.059	413	485	13.238	147	8.349	2.417	4
	Туристичка места климатско-планинског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère climat-alpin б	17.171	623	1	7	147	2	11	7	5
Дубровачка	Туристичка места у ужем смислу — Lieux touristiques dans un sens plus étroit б	213.909	8.546	10	126	1.818	4	98	159	6
	Туристичка места климатско-планинског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère climat-alpin б	138.405	4.246	179	607	5.422	132	1.937	1.199	7
	Туристичка места бањског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère balnéaire б	767.658	24.474	570	1.526	23.604	278	6.459	4.323	8
	Укупно — Total б	18.196	122	171	52	732	153	604	698	9
	Туристичка места климатско-планинског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère climat-alpin б	26.729	293	317	100	1.250	296	1.101	1.018	10
Дубровачка	Туристичка места у ужем смислу — Lieux touristiques dans un sens plus étroit б	5.892	4	2	—	5	—	12	9	11
	Туристичка места климатско-планинског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère climat-alpin б	64.677	26	28	—	77	—	252	133	12
	Туристичка места бањског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère balnéaire б	13.658	11	—	24	97	—	16	7	13
	Укупно — Total б	167.342	78	—	23	1.847	—	104	26	14
	Туристичка места климатско-планинског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère climat-alpin б	37.746	137	173	76	834	153	632	624	15
Дубровачка	Туристичка места у ужем смислу — Lieux touristiques dans un sens plus étroit б	258.748	397	345	125	3.214	296	1.457	1.177	16
	Туристичка места климатско-планинског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère climat-alpin б	27.931	85	7	86	248	2	23	29	17
	Туристичка места бањског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère balnéaire б	45.733	598	53	680	2.342	15	134	165	18
	Укупно — Total б	10.170	145	1	24	81	5	8	22	19
	Туристичка места климатско-планинског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère climat-alpin б	30.433	604	1	185	411	8	12	89	20
Дубровачка	Туристичка места у ужем смислу — Lieux touristiques dans un sens plus étroit б	31.265	161	6	109	441	1	16	55	21
	Туристичка места климатско-планинског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère climat-alpin б	110.490	328	17	224	2.453	5	56	90	22
	Туристичка места бањског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère balnéaire б	69.696	391	14	219	770	8	47	106	25
	Укупно — Total б	186.656	1.530	71	1.089	5.206	28	202	344	24
	Туристичка места климатско-планинског карактера — Lieux touristiques du caractère climat-alpin б									

а Број туриста — б Број ноќевања.

Source: [Statistical Yearbook 1938-1939](#)

Data on spas, together with the data on climate and tourist places, were collected by the Ministry of Social Policy and Public Health. For data on tourism in general, also known as *hotel industry*, the Ministry of Trade and Industry was responsible. The source for data on the writings entitled *Lekovite vode, klimatska i turistička mesta* (*Healing waters, climate and tourist places*) in the Yearbook for 1929 was a publication of the Ministry of Social Policy and Public Health entitled *Lekovite vode i klimatska mesta* (1922) (*Healing Waters and Climate Places* (1922)). Furthermore, the unpublished official materials of the Ministry of Social Policy and Public Health as well as the documents of the Royal Regional Administrations served as a source of data for this analysis ([Statistical Yearbook 1929, p. 399](#)). These two unpublished sources were also cited as sources of data on spa tourism in the following Statistical Yearbooks, concluding with the Yearbook for 1933.

Starting from the Yearbook for 1934 and 1935, where the data on spas were presented within the chapter *Tourism*, the official reports of the Ministry of Trade and Industry, the Department of Tourism and the publication of the Department of Tourism entitled *Tourism Policy, Volume I for 1936* have been cited ([Statistical Yearbook 1934-1935, p. 235](#)). These same sources were cited as sources of data on tourism in the Yearbook for 1936 ([Statistical Yearbook 1936, p. 287](#)). In the Statistical Yearbook for 1937, in addition to those already listed, the source *Zvanični izveštaji pograničnih komesarijata koji vode evidenciju ulaska i izlaska putnika* (*Official Reports of Border Commissariats Keeping Records of Passengers' Entry and Exit*) has also been cited ([Statistical Yearbook 1937, p. 235](#)). These sources

remained the same in the Statistical Yearbook for 1938 and 1939 and in the Statistical Yearbook for 1940, which was published in 1941.

3. Hotel capacities of well-known spa resorts

Data on hotel capacities of tourist places appeared first in the Statistical Yearbook for 1929 and were published concluding with the Statistical Yearbook for 1933. The data were published within the chapter entitled *Hotel industry* for 1929 onwards and then from the Statistical Yearbook for 1933 this chapter was renamed *Tourism*. A large table on several pages entitled *Hotel industry by banovinas and the capital of the banovinas* showed in detail the data on hotel capacities in the largest tourist places. In the table, the number of hotels in tourist places can be seen as well as their distance from the railway or steamship station, and the number of hotels having a telephone, garage and elevator, reading room, theater, cinema, tennis court. We find out the number of hotels that had a salon, dance hall, variety and bar, and what the rooms in the hotels were like; the number of hotels that had a shared bathroom or en-suite one; the number of hotels with a warm or cold water and whether the rooms were mostly single, double or multi-bed. The special table called *Hotel visitors and their citizenship by banovinas* records the number of visitors by places, their citizenship and time of stay in tourist places (passers-by, up to 15 days and longer than 15 days).

Thus, we learn that Vrnjačka Banja, the largest and most visited spa in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia, located in Moravska Banovina, central Serbia, was visited in 1929 by 24,564 persons mostly from the Kingdom of Yugoslavia (24,415). There were some foreign tourists from Greece (106) and a few from Austria, Germany, France and the surrounding countries. In 1929, Vrnjačka Banja had 50 hotels, with a reading room (15 hotels), verandas and a terrace (6 hotels), a salon and an orchestra (3 hotels) and even a tennis court (1 hotel). All hotels had a restaurant, electric lighting and cold water in the rooms and 13 had a bathroom for the whole hotel. The rooms were mostly single (400 rooms) and double (250 rooms) and in total there were 900 beds in hotels. In 1929, 466,716 overnight stays were realized ([Statistical Yearbook 1929, pp. 318–321](#)). It has also been noted that the healing water in Vrnjačka Banja was alkaline acid homoeothermic and cured diseases of kidneys, liver and digestive organs.

At the western part of the Kingdom, Banja Bled in Dravska Banovina, in Slovenia, had 16 hotels. This Spa was known for its alkaline water springs that cured respiratory diseases and nerve diseases. Out of 16 hotels, 14 had a telephone, 10 a garage and six their own car. Seven hotels had verandas and terraces and three had their own reading room. All hotels had electric lighting and 13 had their own restaurant. There were 10 hotels with hot water in the rooms and the same number of hotels had a bathroom for the whole hotel. Banja Bled had 500 one-bed rooms, 450 twin rooms and no multi-bed rooms. There were 1,400 beds in 950 rooms. In 1929, 16,996 visitors spent 237,944 nights there. Most guests in hotels were from the Kingdom of Yugoslavia (6,460), followed by foreign visitors, from Germany (4,520), Austria (2,519) and Czechoslovakia (1,974), and there were also guests from Hungary (771), Italy (201), England (81) and France (41) ([Statistical Yearbook 1929, pp. 318–321](#)).

Banja Koviljača, a small but well-known spa in Drinska Banovina, in western Serbia, had only four hotels. All four hotels had their own thermal bathroom, two had verandas and terraces and two even a tennis court, orchestra lounge and dance floor. In 1929, Banja Koviljača had 6,321 visitors who spent 94,815 nights there. All visitors were from the Kingdom of Yugoslavia and all stayed there for more than 15 days. The spa had 134 single rooms and 67 double rooms. On the overall, there were 268 beds in 201 rooms ([Statistical Yearbook 1929, pp. 318–321](#)).

Bukovička Banja in Dunavska Banovina in the heart of Serbia has been known for its park and alkaline sulfur and very iron waters that treat skin and women's diseases, diseases of the digestive organs and stomach diseases. In 1929, it had 10 hotels and all hotels had their own restaurants. The Spa had 46 single rooms and 26 double rooms, which makes 72 rooms with 98 beds. That year, 3,000 visitors spent 9,000 nights in the hotels of Bukovička Banja. All visitors were from the Kingdom of Yugoslavia ([Statistical Yearbook 1929, pp. 318–321](#)).

In Primorska Banovina, in Croatia, Banja Split near the city of Split was well-known. Salty, sulfur-saline hypothermic water with a larger amount of bromide treated rheumatism and respiratory diseases. In the Statistical Yearbook for 1929, there was no information about the Spa itself, but it could be found that the city of Split had 10 hotels with a restaurant and electric lighting, 8 of which had a bathroom for the entire hotel. There were 157 single rooms, 168 double rooms and nine multi-bedrooms. In 334 rooms, there were 528 beds with 34,210 visitors staying in them. Most visitors (20,514) were from the territory of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia, and there were a lot of foreign tourists, mostly from Germany (4,844), Austria (3,675) and Czechoslovakia (2,277) ([Statistical Yearbook 1929, pp. 318–321](#)).

The methodology of presenting data on hotel capacities and tourist visits in spa places in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia was not changed in the period from 1929 to 1932. However, over time, the number of spas for which data were collected increased. Thus, in the Statistical Yearbook for 1933 we see data on hotels and tourist visits for other spas as well (Kuršumlijska Banja, Mataruška Banja, Niška Banja, Ribarska Banja, Soko Banja in Moravska Banovina; Vranjska Banja, Debarska Banja, Katlanovska Banja, Kosovratska Banja in Vardarska Banovina, Rogaška Slatina in Dravska Banovina, etc.). In the section devoted to health conditions, the mineral composition of the waters of these spas was given, as well as the diseases in the treatment of which they were used ([Statistical Yearbook 1933, pp. 245–254](#)). In the Statistical Yearbook for 1934 and 1935, all these data, as stated in the previous part of the paper, were no longer available. The mentioned Yearbook, as well as those that followed, focused on the recording of the total tourist visit. The total number of visitors, the number of overnight stays, the citizenship of the visitors and the financial effect of the tourist activity were recorded and published ([Statistical Yearbook 1934-1935, pp. 235–246](#)).

4. Financial effects from spa tourism

Data on tourism revenues were first published in the Statistical Yearbook 1934-1935. In the section *Tourism*, page 244, a table is given entitled “Financial effects from tourism”. It presents the financial revenues from tourism in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia in the period from 1930 to 1935. It also included the income from tourism for climate places (coastal and alpine and subalpine), spas, tourist places and finally, financial income from tourism – in total. The table with data on financial income from tourism was published once again, in the Statistical Yearbook for 1936, page 288 (Figure 4). After that, data on financial effects from tourism did not appear in the Statistical Yearbooks published until the Second World War.

Figure 4: Financial effects from tourism in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia 1930-1936

2 Принос од туризма
2 Efiет financier de tourisme

Година Année	Климатска места Stations climatiques		Бањска места Villes d'eau	Туристичка места Centres de tourisme	Укупно Total
	приморска du littoral	алпнска и субалпнска alpines et subalpines			
1000 динара -- 1000 dinars					
1936	298,129	94,441	170,467	282,526	845,562
1935	260,874	66,449	152,434	347,397	827,154
1934	264,344	66,122	128,159	352,481	811,107
1933	253,674	81,975	118,773	246,691	701,113
1932	202,664	63,203	94,234	132,804	492,905
1931	217,474	52,827	120,052	140,193	530,544
1930	244,512	62,926	124,771	173,144	605,354

Source: Statistical Yearbook 1936

Based on the data from Figure 1, the percentage share of the revenues from different forms of tourism in the total revenue generated from tourism was calculated and shown in Table 1. It can be seen that the share of spa revenues in total revenues generated from tourism was highest in 1931 when it amounted to 22.6%. Then, a decrease was recorded until 1934, when it amounted to 15.8%. The reason for this trend was relatively larger decline in revenues from spa tourism than the decline in total tourism revenues during the Great Depression that lasted from 1929 to 1933.

As shown in Table 1, after 1934, a positive trend in the share of spa revenues in total revenues from tourism was recorded. In 1936, the share of spa revenues in total revenues from tourism reached 20.2% and was almost at the 1930's level. This happened because spa tourism recovered from Great Depression more quickly than other forms of tourism in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia.

Table 1: The share of revenues from different branches of tourism in the total revenue generated from tourism, Kingdom of Yugoslavia, 1930-1936, in %

	Coastal climate places	Alpine and subalpine	Spas	Tourist places	Total
1930	40.4	10.4	20.6	28.6	100.0
1931	41.0	10.0	22.6	26.4	100.0
1932	41.1	12.8	19.1	26.9	100.0
1933	36.1	11.7	16.9	35.1	100.0
1934	32.6	8.2	15.8	43.5	100.0
1935	31.5	8.0	18.4	42.0	100.0
1936	35.3	11.2	20.2	33.4	100.0

Source: Author's research

Using the data presented in Figure 4, the share of revenues generated from tourism in general and spa tourism in particular in the national income of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia have been calculated. Regarding the data on the national income of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia, since the General Government Statistics of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia did not publish data on national income, they were taken from Stevan Stajić's study *National income of Yugoslavia 1923-1939 in constant and current prices* (Stajić, 1959). According to Gnjatović (2016), "This study has been accepted internationally as a relevant source of statistical data on the national accounts of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia" (p. 24).

Table 2: Share of the revenues from tourism and spa tourism in the national income of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia, 1930-1936, in %

Year	National income in current prices (thousand dinars)	Revenues from tourism (thousand dinars)	Revenue from spa tourism (thousand dinars)	Share of the revenues from tourism	Share of revenues from spa tourism
1930	50,418,200	605,530	124,771	1.2	0.2
1931	45,099,700	530,544	12,005	1.2	0.0
1932	36,480,900	492,905	94,234	1.4	0.3
1933	36,117,000	701,905	118,773	1.9	0.3
1934	34,065,700	811,107	128,159	2.4	0.4
1935	34,602,300	827,154	152,434	2.4	0.4
1936	40,744,000	845,562	170,467	2.1	0.4

Source: Data on the national income of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia: Stajić (1959); Data on revenues from spa tourism in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia: *Statistical Yearbook 1936* Author's research

Table 2 shows that the share of revenue from tourism in the national income of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia was 1.2% in 1930. Over time, this share increased, so that in the period 1930-1936, the share of tourism in national income doubled. In this period, the share of revenues from spa tourism in the national income also increased. As the share of revenues from spa tourism in total revenues from tourism was relatively stable, amounting to 20% (Table 1), its contribution to national income also doubled.

5. Conclusion

The General Government Statistics of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia regularly collected data on spa tourism and published them in Statistical Yearbooks from 1929 to 1940. Initially, data on thermal waters, hotel capacities of spa places and classifications of tourist and spa places were published. Over time, the method of statistical coverage of spa tourism changed, with more importance attached to tourist visits and financial effects than the spa and hotel facilities. Tourism in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia was expanding between the two world wars, thus spa tourism also flourished. The interest was to show the financial results of that expansion, and the growth of the number of visitors and the changes in their structure according to their country of origin.

Available data on revenues from spa tourism made it possible to analyze the financial effects of this industry and calculate the share of spa tourism revenues in both total tourism revenues

and national income. This was a challenging task given that data on national income were not available in the Statistical Yearbooks of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia, and that tourism was not a separate industry at the time and was statistically covered by the Ministry of Trade and Industry. The fact that today, at least in the Republic of Serbia, we do not have official statistical data on the realized revenues from spa tourism shows how advanced the tourism statistics was at that time. The achieved share of income from tourism in the national income of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia of 2.4% and the share of spa tourism amounting to 0.3% - 0.4% is not negligible having in mind the level of development and the difficult economic situation in the Kingdom between the two wars. Today, this share of tourism in the gross domestic product, for example, in the Republic of Serbia is 1.1% ([Statistical Yearbook of the Republic of Serbia, 2020](#)).

The wealth of statistical information provides numerous opportunities for further research and analysis of the development of spa tourism in the Kingdom of Yugoslavia. Presented data give an insight into the level of development of the General Government Statistics of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia between the two world wars and an insight into the achieved level of the statistical coverage of tourism. The data evoke the level of development of spa tourism and spa life at that time, an entire era that remains golden in the development of tourism. Based on the data, it is possible to further investigate how tourism developed and how tourist traffic grew, and in the period between the two wars to look for and find the roots of the growing popularity of spa tourism in the future Yugoslavia. So far, only a small number of researchers have dealt with this period in the development of tourism and the place and importance that tourism had in the economy of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia. Presenting statistics on tourism, through research on how to collect the sources of statistics, this paper has allowed this gap to slowly begin to be filled.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

1. Gnjatović, D. (2016). Dužnički teret Kraljevine Jugoslavije za vreme Velike svetske ekonomske krize [Debt Burden of the Kingdom of Yugoslavia during Great Depression]. *Megatrend revija*, 13(3), 21–44.
2. *Godišnjak Kraljevine Srba, Hrvata i Slovenaca 1926*. [Yearbook of the Kingdom of Serbs, Croats and Slovenes 1926. J(1926). Dobr. Stošović (ured.). Beograd, Kraljevina Srba, Hrvata i Slovenaca: Dobr. Stošović i H. T. Montague Bell.
3. Krajčević, V. (1998). *Putnik - akcionarsko turističko društvo: 75 godina u turizmu* [Putnik - shareholding tourist company: 75 years in tourism]. Beograd, Srbija: Putnik.
4. Krejčić, Ž., Čerović, S., & Milićević, S. (2017). Istorijski razvoj turizma na području Srbije [Historical tourism development on the territory of Serbia]. *Menadžment u hotelijerstvu i turizmu – Hotel and Tourism Management*, 4(2), 55–63.
5. Krejčić, Ž., & Milićević, S. (2018). Nastanak putničko-agencijske delatnosti u Jugoslaviji kao pokretač razvoja kulture putovanja [The emergence of travel agency activities in Yugoslavia as a driver of travel culture development]. *Kultura*, 51(161), 39–51. <https://doi.org/10.5937/kultura1861039K>
6. Lazić, S. (2015). Turizam u Beogradu između dva svetska rata kroz dokumenta Istorijskog arhiva Beograda [Tourism in Belgrade between two world wars in the documents of Historical Archives of Belgrade]. *TIMS Acta*, 9(1), 37–47.

7. Ljušić, R. (Ed.) (2008). *Enciklopedija srpskog naroda [Encyclopedia of Serbian population]*. Beograd, Srbija: Zavod za udžbenike.
8. Marković, Đ. J. (1980). *Banje Jugoslavije [The spas in Yugoslavia]*. Beograd, Srbija: Turistička štampa.
9. Niketić, G. (1935). *Ugostiteljski zbornik [Catering Almanac]*. Beograd, Srbija: Geca Kon.
10. Opšta državna statistika [General State Statistics] (1932). *Statistički godišnjak 1929 [Statistical Yearbook 1929]*.
11. Opšta državna statistika [General State Statistics] (1934). *Statistički godišnjak 1932 [Statistical Yearbook 1932]*.
12. Opšta državna statistika [General State Statistics] (1935). *Statistički godišnjak 1933 [Statistical Yearbook 1933]*.
13. Opšta državna statistika [General State Statistics] (1937). *Statistički godišnjak 1934-1935 [Statistical Yearbook 1934-1935]*.
14. Opšta državna statistika [General State Statistics] (1937). *Statistički godišnjak 1936 [Statistical Yearbook 1936]*.
15. Opšta državna statistika [General State Statistics] (1938). *Statistički godišnjak 1937 [Statistical Yearbook 1937]*.
16. Opšta državna statistika [General State Statistics] (1939). *Statistički godišnjak 1938-1939 [Statistical Yearbook 1938-1939]*.
17. Opšta državna statistika [General State Statistics] (1941). *Statistički godišnjak 1940 [Statistical Yearbook 1940]*.
18. Ruđinčanin, B., & Topalović, O. (2008). *Vrnjačka Banja na početku 21. veka [Vrnjačka Banja at the beginning of the 21st century]*. Vrnjačka Banja, Srbija: Narodna biblioteka "Dr. Dušan Radić".
19. Stajić, S. (1959). *Nacionalni dohodak Jugoslavije 1923-1939 u stalnim i tekućim cenama [National income of Yugoslavia in fixed and current prices]*. Beograd, Srbija: Ekonomski institut.
20. Statistical Office of the Republic of Serbia (2020). *Statistical Yearbook of the Republic of Serbia 2020*.
21. Zakon o banjama, mineralnim i toplim vodama [Law on spas, mineral and hot waters]. *Srpske novine*, no. 126, (1914, June 10).